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The Common-place Web Library reviews and lists online resources and Websites
likely to be of interest to our viewers. Each quarterly issue will feature one
or more brief site reviews. The library itself will be an ongoing enterprise
with regular new additions and amendments. So we encourage you to check it
frequently. At the moment, the library is small, but with your help we expect
it to grow rapidly. If you have suggestions for the Web Library, or for site
reviews, please forward them to the Administrative Editor.

 

http://www.emilydickinson.org/

In the technological fervor of the 1990s, the online archive was the primary
site for early digital humanities work, the next stage for librarians and
archivists, and the unfamiliar to traditional analog material-driven scholars.
According to some, digitization has reignited the canon wars, with the most
“prestigious” (sometimes misread as “deserving”) authors being fitted for
online outfits. It was in this period that the canon of digital preservation
projects began forming, with some of the earliest being the William Blake
Archive housed at UNC-Chapel Hill, Stephen Railton’s Uncle Tom’s Cabin and
American Culture (hosted at the University of Virginia) and the Walt Whitman
Archive, currently led and edited by Ed Folsom (University of Iowa) and Kenneth
Price (University of Nebraska). The Web became a new frontier for many
scholars, extending the presence of the now seemingly ubiquitous digital
humanities, and providing alternate methods to facilitate research for
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academics still focused on the text. With this phenomenon came new discussions
of textual scholarship and editing practices, an increasing awareness of how
encoding was an act of interpretation, and the theorization of the material as
it moved from analog to a digital format.

Amidst these discussions was the Dickinson Electronic Archives, a repository
for Dickinson’s writings and a site for born-digital scholarship directed by
Martha Nell Smith at the University of Maryland. The DEA holds encoded images
of the manuscripts or transcriptions of Dickinson’s writings, including
correspondences, and the writings of family members like Susan Dickinson
(Emily’s sister-in-law). In addition, the DEA has produced critical exhibitions
on various topics in Dickinson scholarship. Smith has long been a voice in the
digital humanities community, presiding over the DEA since its inception amid
the archive-mania of the 1990s, as well as advocating for digital work as being
just as research-driven and rigorous as traditional literary scholarship. This
is represented by some of the earlier exhibitions from the site, like the born-
digital examinations of Emily Dickinson’s correspondence which, alongside
representations of the manuscripts, seeks to demonstrate how Dickinson’s
writing, no matter the medium, seemed to come under the influence of her poetic
abilities. The DEA was not just a place for the hosting of manuscript images
and transcriptions, but also served as an active producer of scholarship and a
resource for researchers to find new arguments, theses, as well as teaching
tools for Dickinson studies. And impressively, the site has not ceased updating
and producing.

It is noteworthy when an online archive goes against what seems to be the
expectation of abandonment in the digital sphere and continues to reinvent
itself in the face of newer technologies, methods, and ideas. The DEA has been
such an example, with its recent redesign, a complete facelift for the archive,
accompanied by a feature of a new daguerreotype thought to be of Emily
Dickinson. A new image of the poet seems the perfect fit as an introduction to
a new look for the archive, but the updated version of the DEA represents more
than a simple aesthetic makeover. The new DEA maintains Smith’s consciousness
of the evolution that scholarship undergoes online, presenting two new
exhibitions at the time of this review’s composition: “1859 Daguerreotype: Is
This Emily Dickinson?” and “Ravished Slates: A Scholarly Exploration of
Material Evidence,” each of which make use of the possibilities of digital
technology, as one would expect of an electronic archive, with photographic
slide shows, external links, and even commentary and meditation on the
exploration (and contextualization) of physical archives.

But more than just reiterating the practices that Smith extolled in the
previous version of the DEA, the new archive features more forward-thinking
methods of literary scholarship by attempting to create an active community.
The discussion forum section of the DEA was meant to facilitate and “advance
the conversation” about the archive’s exhibitions, especially the
daguerreotype. There is more focus on collaboration in this incarnation of the
archive, with an open invitation for essays and responses from the site’s
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patrons, both scholarly and even “more personal and reflective,” a seeming
invitation to undergraduate or classroom involvement with the site. The DEA is
interested in connecting the Dickinson fans of the world; rather than being a
one-way source of information for the reader, the inclusion of a space for
discussion and collaboration allows for the DEA to become a place where
knowledge and critical investigation can be formed in a more overt way. This
view of the site is in line with Smith’s previous arguments for the viability
of digital work as real scholarship, but also for centering the work of
humanists on the dialogues they form around particular ideas, and transposing
that into a visible online medium.

At this point, however, the discussion has not been as active as it could be.
The forum for the “Ravished Slates” exhibition saw no activity other than an
introductory post by Smith, though the discussion board for the daguerreotype
saw a decent amount of activity, with forty-nine posts (although the last one
was made on December 26, 2012). The discussion here was a collection of
individuals engaged in analyzing the image, including the owner (“Sam Carlo”)
of the daguerreotype, and they compared historical notes, suggested methods for
inspecting the photograph, and theorized about the popular perception of
Dickinson as the somber teenage girl whose portrait is reprinted in anthologies
versus this more recently discovered image and its more mature subject. The
thread was productive and lively because the archive enables this sort of
scholarly discussion, but it would have benefitted from more voices and a
longer lifespan to bring one of the largest features of the new DEA to life.
With increased visibility, and perhaps more progress on the research of the new
daguerreotype, this part of the site could flourish and become what it seems
intended to be.

The new DEA is conscious that the old should not totally replace the new, but
rather enhance and complicate it. Smith, after all, is a textual scholar and
editor, aware of the qualities of the previous version of the DEA she left
behind when upgrading to the new version. So that the history of the site is
not forgotten, the 1994-2012 edition of the DEA is still viewable and easily
found via the newer interface, giving the audience the chance to see where the
newer format for the site comes from and the changes it has made, visually but
especially content-wise. The content of the older site remains relegated to
that section, even the writings of Dickinson, though they will also find a home
in new online archives created by Harvard and Amherst College (borrowing from
Smith’s XML encoding in the DEA). However, it is uncertain whether those will
be migrated and become primary features of the new site, or if readers will
need to find them by trekking through the older interface.

With a radical update like the DEA’s, we can see how the scholars engaged with
this sort of work continue to think about their approach to digital
scholarship. There is the temptation to treat online archives like monograph
projects: research, write, publish, and leave behind, and the lack of funding
for the continuous staff, server, and upkeep can sometimes dictate this
decision. But online archives and other such projects require constant
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attention to remain in the forefront of the humanities’ discourse. This is what
the DEA attempts to do by implementing, with its new exhibitions, a new
ideology behind the way research in the twenty-first century is conducted. As
the 1859 daguerreotype shows, information does not remain static, and neither
should that which is responsible for holding it. Not only is the archive to be
perused and drawn from, but it should invite contribution and discussion if it
is to serve researchers’ needs.

Nigel Lepianka is a graduate student in English at Texas A&M University, where
he works on American literature, textual criticism, and digital humanities.
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Gone are the days of poring over microfilm for weeks to find data relevant to
particular research interests. With this sleek Website, a few pointed searches
can unveil hundreds of pertinent published documents for scholars interested in
various topics related to early American history.

The Bethlehem Digital History Project
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The Website provides a taste of the abundant repository of sources available at
the various Bethlehem archives.

Examination Days: The New York African
Free School Collection

The Common-place Web Library reviews and lists online resources and Websites
likely to be of interest to our viewers. Each quarterly issue will feature one
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or more brief site reviews. The library itself will be an ongoing enterprise
with regular new additions and amendments. So we encourage you to check it
frequently. At the moment, the library is small, but with your help we expect
it to grow rapidly. If you have suggestions for the Web Library, or for site
reviews, please forward them to the Administrative Editor.

https://www.nyhistory.org/web/africanfreeschool/. Site content developed by
Anna Mae Duane and Thomas Thurston. Website developed by Columbia University
Digital Knowledge Ventures. Reviewed November 2011 to January 2012.

In recent years, there has been a sharp increase in scholarly studies about the
history of childhood. In 2003, for example, the Encyclopedia of Children and
Childhood in History and Society (edited by Paula Fass) was published and
included over 400 articles about issues pertaining to the history of children.
Moreover, in 2008, the Johns Hopkins University began to publish the Journal of
the History of Childhood and Youth to share new academic research about the
history of children. Examining the history of childhood can be tremendously
challenging, however. As leading historian of childhood Peter Stearns has
pointed out, children rarely leave written records or speak for themselves.

In an effort to address the challenges of finding primary sources by and about
children, a Website hosted by the New-York Historical Society showcases a
treasure trove of school records created by black children in nineteenth-
century Manhattan. Examination Days: The New York African Free School
Collection is a beautifully designed site that provides digitized documents
from New York City’s African Free School.

The history of New York’s African Free School is a fascinating one and reveals
much about the experiences of African American children. White abolitionists of
the New York Manumission Society founded the first African Free School in 1787
to teach children subjects like reading, arithmetic, grammar, geography, and
lessons in morality. The white founders of the school had a complex
relationship with the black students. Whites claimed that it was their
responsibility to rescue the children from lives of primitive culture, vice,
and immorality. In spite of this paternalistic bent, however, African American
students and their parents embraced education, hoping that schooling would
improve the future lives of black children.

Examination Days: The New York African Free School Collection contains four
types of material: digitized images of students’ schoolwork, a historical
overview of the African Free School, biographical sketches of black leaders who
graduated from the school, and two classroom guides. The digitized images come
from one of the four volumes of African Free School documents housed at the
New-York Historical Society, the Penmanship and Drawing Studies, 1816-26,
Volume 4. Choosing to digitize the schoolwork images seems like a wise choice
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given that they provide insights into the experiences of black children
themselves. The Website does not showcase the other three volumes of archival
material, which primarily contain meeting minutes, reports of visiting
committees, and public addresses. Until now, the four volumes of material from
the African Free Schools have only been available for use within the New-York
Historical Society manuscript collection.

The Website is simply elegant. Developed by the Columbia University Digital
Knowledge Ventures (recently reorganized as the Center for Digital Research and
Scholarship), the Website is extremely easy to navigate. Users can view
thumbnail images of the primary documents, which have been meticulously
prepared and organized. Once a document has been selected, a larger image of
the original appears along with a description of the document and a transcript.
Moreover, visitors can limit their search to specific genres of schoolwork,
including cartography, literary work, or mathematics.

In addition to including these digitized documents, the Website also includes a
thorough historical overview of the school, including a timeline of black
history in New York City and an interactive map of black New York. This
contextual information helps visitors to understand the racial climate in the
city when the school opened.

The Website also contains biographical sketches of prominent graduates from the
school, including controversial activist Henry Highland Garnet as well as
Shakespearean actor Ira Aldridge. The site also provides a biography of Charles
Andrews, the white schoolmaster who was dismissed for his support of
colonization. Through these short biographies, the Website reveals the
historical controversies over the goals and curriculum of the African Free
School.

The materials on the site are useful for both researchers and secondary
teachers. The site contains two classroom guides for use with students in
grades 9-12. The lesson plans are extremely thorough and include primary
documents from the Website as well as clearly articulated learning activities.
The lesson plans could also be used in a variety of courses, including American
History, English Literature, or African American History.

Examination Days: The New York African Free School Collection should be
considered a model Website for showcasing archival material for both
researchers interested in the history of children and K-12 classroom use.

Jane Dabel is an associate professor at California State University, Long
Beach, and editor ofThe History Teacher. She is the author of A Respectable
Woman: The Public Roles of African American Women in 19th-century New York
City, and is currently working on a project about the experiences of black
children in antebellum New York.



 

The Mark Twain Project Online and Mark
Twain in His Times

The layout of the home page is clear and easy to navigate, featuring twelve
boxes containing links to mini-exhibits on important aspects of Twain’s
professional and personal identities. Six of the boxes pertain to Twain’s most
famous publications, including Huckleberry Finn and Tom Sawyer.

University of Nebraska’s Center for
Digital Research in the Humanities
Projects and Publications
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As with the Indian treaties portal, the intended audience for this site is not
altogether clear. Perhaps the goal is simply to create a platform for further
investigation by anyone who wants to learn more about the Omahas.

Missouri Digital Heritage

One impressive and very useful feature of the site lies in its function as a
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central clearinghouse for information about the state. In an effort to be
comprehensive, the site’s creators are engaged in “assisting institutions
across the state in digitizing their records and placing them online for easy
access.”

The Quilt Index

One particularly intriguing new feature is the “signature quilt” search
function, which features name and location data for about fifty quilts with
multiple signatures.

Imperial Enlightenment
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John Dixon’s welcome study of Cadwallader Colden is the most comprehensive of
the few biographies we have of this important North Briton colonial.


